



Meeting of Ashbury Parish Council

Ashbury Village Hall

Monday 14th January 2019 at 7.30pm
Minutes
Present: 
Cllrs C Davies (Chairman), P DuBois, C Prentice, A Alvarez Nishio, County Cllr Y Constance, District Cllr E Ware
L Evans (Clerk)
13 Members of Public
	ITEM
	
	

	94
	To receive apologies for absence

District Cllr Simon Howell
	

	95
	To receive any declarations of Personal, or Personal and prejudicial interest in respect of items on the agenda for this meeting

None
	

	96
	To take reports from the District and County Councillors

a. District Cllr Report presented by Elaine Ware (Attached to minutes in Appendix 1)
b. Reminder for residents to be vigilant as another burglary has taken place in Shrivenham
c. From Monday 4th February there is a free five day business course being held in Faringdon to help people kick start a new business and to support independent businesses, to book a place go to www.popupbusinessschool.co.uk/faringdon
d. Festival Grants are available and applications are open all year round
e. Local Plan Part 2- Consultation will be held shortly.
· County Cllr Report presented by Y Constance (Attached to minutes in appendix 2) 
a. 2019/20 will see Council Tax rise by 2.99%
b. Priority fund for community grants- applications can be made by visiting the Oxfordshire Council Website.
c. Cllr C Davies raised concerns over the encroachment of developments from Shrivenham and Wanborough. Cllr Y Constance stated that Oxfordshire is going to have to do its part in the Oxford to Cambridge Expressway.
	

	97
	To approve the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 12.11.2018
Approved.
	

	98
	To address matters arising from the previous meeting
· To Co-opt a new Member – Peter Cowx as Councillor- all agreed.
· Gardener- a quote has been submitted for the gardening work- Cllr P DuBois to circulate to the other Cllrs for review.
· Online Banking- Cllr P DuBois explained that the processing of the application is still ongoing.
· Parish Council Contact Information- Clerk L Evans to place Councillor contact details onto notice boards along with any other pertinent information.
· Pension -Cllr P DuBois is currently finding the information for the Clerks Auto Enrolment.
· Village Green Name Change-Cllr P DuBois to look into how this is made official and what consequences there maybe for the status of the space.
· Wixes Piece Village Green Access- Cllr C Davies has written to Land Registry and the developer but has yet to receive a response, CD to ‘chase’ - ongoing. 
· Archive Storage-Pauline Smith has suggested that the Archives need a cataloguing system- Cllr C Prentice and Cllr A Alvarez Nishio suggested that this maybe of interest to a historical student- Cllr C Prentice and Cllr A Alvarez Nishio to look at finding a student who would be interested- ongoing.
· Deep Cleanse of Village- this was an action on the former Chair, whom has agreed to provide feedback to Cllr C Davies on work not carried out for him to progress.
N.B- The broken bollards that were raised at the last meeting were passed to highways the response was that the report has been closed and the issue has been passed to the relevant team for consideration for future programmed works.
	PD

PD

LE

PD

PD

CD

CP/

AN

CD

	99
	To take questions and comments from the Councillors
Cllr A Alvarez Nishio is attending Oxfordshire County Council Emergency Response Plan meeting and will be meeting with R Simons later on in the month to formalise.
	AN

	100
	Update on Planning Issues

· P18/V2934/LB- Rose Cottage Chapel Lane- No Objections
· P18/V3119/DIS- Lower Mill House, Kingstone Winslow- Confirmation that the work is being carried out.
	

	101
	Other Planning Matters

· Swindon Science Park Proposed Development-Wanborough-S/OUT/18/1943
· Oxford to Cambridge Expressway

· Oxfordshire Plan 2050

· South and Vale Local Plan

Cllr C Davies explained that there was a need to form a sub-committee to review/adapt the neighbourhood plan when adopted, at the outset probably comprising current members of the steering group.   Currently the steering group monitor projects such as the above and make recommendations to the council, and the new sub-committee would continue this as well as advise on local developments. 
Cllr C Davies explained that if residents were to comment on plans individually, the sub-committee would provide a bullet points list of possible observations and a step by step guide on how to comment.  Cllr C Prentice suggested using the Neighbourhood Plan database so residents will be notified on such planning matters, subject to the agreement of the individual residents.
	CD

	102
	Update on Neighbourhood Plan
Cllr C Davies presented the report (Attached to minutes in Appendix 3) and further advised that VWHDC had confirmed during the day that the statutory publicity period would commence on 17th January, and updates on progress would be circulated regularly.
	CD

	103
	Update from Village Green Committee
E Derrington presented report (Attached to the minutes in Appendix 4)

Cllr Y Constance explained about the priority funding grants available and explained how to place an application.
Cllr C Davies asked about the landscaping on the area and E Derrington explained that this will be Phase 2. Phase 1 is to get the playing field in place.   Resident asked if there is a map of where the playing field will be located, Cllr A Alvarez Nishio explained that a Round Robin Email had been circulated and there were posters on all the notice boards.   To be kept informed by Email residents should provide their contact details to Margaret Smith who keeps the list.
Cllr C Prentice proposed a vote of thanks to E Derrington and team – unanimously agreed.
	

	104
	Update from Ashbury Parish A Team (Planters Group) 
· APC Asset Register Update

P Smith has produced a document identifying the Parish assets, with a section setting-out thos that require maintenance (Attached in minutes in Appendix 5). Cllr P DuBois stated that there will need to be a procedure put in place to understand which of these are a priority and then a programme for ongoing maintenance. 
All Councillors proposed a vote of thanks to P Smith for all the work that has taken place.
	

	105
	Shop Lease Update
Cllr C Prentice explained that the application will be submitted next week, as it needs to be a full planning application even though it is only for a change of use.
	CP



	106
	Village Green Access Update
Cllr C Davies explained that the hoped for alternative access at the back of the Free Church almost certainly will not go ahead as the land may be put up for sale over the next couple of months -ongoing as minuted in 98 above.
	CD

	107
	Finances to Note

Name

Date

Total Gross

Detail

Petty Cash Transfer
12.11.18
£13.73
Petty cash paid into Lloyds account
BlueStone Planning
12.11.18
-£360.00
Neighbourhood Plan
DCK Accounting Solutions
20.12.18
-£48.00
Payroll Services
Laura Evans
20.12.18
-£264.15
Clerk Pay Qtr 3

	

	108
	Agenda Diary
· Bank Reconciliation and Budget Review

Bank Reconciliation signed off by Cllrs C Davies and P DuBois

· Precept 2019-20 – Cllr P DuBois explained that the council should ask for an increase of the precept as there are ongoing issues and upcoming issues that will need financial support. If the Parish requests a 30% increase this will increase Property Band D and above Council Tax by approximately £4.55 per year. Proposed vote for 30% increase - carried unanimously. Cllr P DuBois to complete and send relevant form.

· Agenda Diary Update- Clerk L Evans to circulate to Cllrs for feedback 
	PD

LE

	109
	Correspondence
· 12/11/18-Community Infrastructure S106 Bulletin- Cllr C Davies explained the parish spend is within budget.
· 14/12/18- OALC December Update- Cllr E ware explained that residents can print their own No Cold Caller signs, Cllr E Ware to forward to L Evans to circulate via Round Robin Email. Cllr A Alvarez Nishio suggested that OALC update is sent to M Smith to then forward.
· 14/12/18- Healthwatch December- No action required.
· 19/12/18- Grit Salt Bins- Clerk L Evans explained that if residents notice any Grit bins that are empty to send an email to the clerk to request a refill, as there is only one additional free refill any subsequent refills will hold a cost- Cllr B Spence explained that there is at least one tonne of salt in storage.
· 23/12/18- Letter Of Concern- Cllr C Davies and Cllr P DuBois are meeting with the residents of Wixes Piece on Monday 21st January at 10:30am.
· 10/01/19- Village Hall Management Committee- Cllr C Davies explained the Village Hall Committee wish to insulate the floor boards in the hall. The grant organisers need to see some financial support and a letter of support to aid the grant process. £50 has been requested to support this – Proposed to contribute £50 – carried unanimously.
· 11/01/19- Fete Committee- Fete committee wish to use the Village Green for the Village Fete on 29th June 2019-Council have confirmed the date.
New items; Councillors Email Addresses- Cllr C Davies explained that the councillors need to use the pre-set councillor email addresses rather than personnel addresses. Cllr A Alvarez Nishio to contact S Treadwell regarding extra Councillors emails. 

Distribution of council tasks- Cllr C Prentice offered to help with the Assets.
	LE

AN

CD/

PD

LE

AN

CP

	110
	To take questions and comments from members of the public
None
	

	111
	Any other Business
· Cllr P DuBois explained that the Parish is now Self Certified.
· Cllr P DuBois met with Nicole O’Donnell from Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association (OPFA) to become a member of the OPFA there is a £30 yearly subscription- Proposed a vote to join OPFA- All Cllrs approved.
	PD


Meeting closed at 21.20
Laura Evans

Clerk to Ashbury Parish Council

Next meeting will be held on Monday 11th March 2019, 7.30pm at Ashbury Village Hall

Appendix 1 – District Councillor Report

Watchfield & Shrivenham Ward – January 2019

Planning
Local Plan Part 2 - The Planning Inspector has responded following submission of additional information. He has outlined his proposed modifications and there will be a consultation shortly.

Legal & General Shrivenham - Development of up to 240 dwellings and a site for a primary school along with associated public open space and highways works. The development is due to commence on Monday 7 January 2019. The temporary access road from the A420 has been agreed with OCC and L&G are awaiting confirmation of when usage may begin. There are still issues regarding the school which are being progressed with the County. 
Bovis Development Shrivenham – Townsend Road
A new application has been submitted for a change of house type. Bovis have a new Phoenix range which they wish to substitute on a number of plots. This particular house type has three bedrooms and a dressing room and there is concern that the dressing room could become a fourth bedroom. Interested parties may wish to view the proposal and comment.

Community Grants – The New Homes Bonus Grants scheme is now open for applications until noon on 28 January. The Grants Team are available to assist and can be contacted on 01235 422405 or grants@southandvale.gov.uk

Grants remain available for organisers of community events.  Grants of up to £1000 are available to cover up to 75% of the cost for local community events with at least 100 people expected.

Exploring options for on-street parking enforcement

As previously reported formal agreement from the county is required in order to apply to the Department of Transport to delegate civil parking enforcement powers. If county agree and the council decides to take over responsibility it would then need to carry out a full review of the existing car parking orders and yellow lines. 
Business Awards Nominations

Nominations are open until 18 January 2019 to celebrate and recognise local businesses. There are eight (8) categories. Anyone can nominate and further details may be found on the Vale website – vale4business.com/svba

As you know we don’t hold surgeries but are always available to deal with issues.

Simon Howell – 01793 784491 – simon.howell@whitehorsedc.gov.uk
Elaine Ware – 01793 783026 – elaine.ware@whitehorsedc.gov.uk
Appendix 2 – County Council Report
GENERAL OCC REPORT
BUDGET PROPOSALS

Tough decisions taken since 2010 have created a route to financial stability at OCC as the council plans to set its 2019/20 budget at a time when all councils face financial challenges. The main budget proposals are:

· Investment of almost £6m by 2023 to increase care packages to meet assessed needs for adults with learning and physical disabilities. (Adult Social Care)

· An increase of £5.8m is proposed to be added to the budget in 2022/23 in adult social care to meet projected increased need as a result of the aging population. The council’s existing planning up to 2021/22 already includes provision for budget increases of £5.0m in 2019/20 and 2020/21 and £5.6m in 2021/22. (Adult Social Care)

· Invest £3.2m up to 2023 (£800,000 per year) to support the increasing number of children qualifying for school transport – in particular children with special educational needs. (Children, Education and Families)

· Invest £17m to support the predicted increasing numbers of children in care, including more permanent care staff (Children, Education and Families)

With regard to Council Tax, the council’s plan – agreed at the last budget in February 2018 – to raise Council Tax by 2.99 per cent in 2019/20 and 1.99 per cent in the years thereafter remains the same in the new budget proposals. However, funding for local government beyond 2020 is currently uncertain, with councils waiting for funding decisions from central government which will not be known until late 2019.

DELIVERING AN OLDER PEOPLE'S STRATEGY FOR OXFORDSHIRE
Living longer and living better is the drive behind a new Older People’s Strategy for Oxfordshire.

The strategy sets out how OCC and Oxfordshire Clinical Commissioning Group will deliver a positive future for the county’s older population. It was developed following feedback over a three-month period. Residents, health and charity organisations, professionals, businesses, the public sector and community groups were engaged in the strategy development so it could be grounded in what people tell us matters most to them. The strategy’s vision and priorities were specifically co-produced with a wide range of people whose work and lives it affects. The strategy will be used to inform the planning, commissioning and delivery of services across Oxfordshire and will be monitored by the Better Care Fund Joint Management Group reporting to the Health and Wellbeing Board. To read the strategy and have your say online visit here https://consult.oxfordshireccg.nhs.uk/consult.ti/OPLLLB/consultationHome or request a paper copy of the strategy by calling 01865 334638. The closing date for comments is Feb 1, 2019.
DAYTIME SUPPORT SUSTAINABILITY GRANT AWARDS
Twenty-nine organisations have been recommended to receive grants from the county council’s adult social care Sustainability Fund. The fund was established last year as part of measures designed to enable the ongoing delivery of daytime support services in Oxfordshire. A grant pot of £250,000 was approved for 2019/20 and community and voluntary organisations were invited to apply for the fund between September 12 and November 2. To allocate the funding to as many organisations as possible, a panel of county councillors and people representing daytime services recommended that a maximum level of 70 per cent of the amount awarded in 2018/19 should be made where applicable. Among those services recommended for funding are Day Break Oxford (£50,000), Age UK (£27,500), October Club (£14,000) and Aspire (£12,500). Applications totalling £244,847 went before Cabinet on December 18. 
SEND SUFFICIENCY STRATEGY GAINS APPROVAL
Plans to create significant new provision for Oxfordshire children with special educational needs (SEND) have been agreed by councillors, with a £15m investment set to create 300 new places which will involve a major rebuild for Northfield School in Oxford. The county council has conducted a wide-ranging review of its special educational needs provision in light of the large increases in the numbers of children with such needs entering the educational system in recent years and the forecast for continued increases in the future. The rebuild of Northfield School would be accompanied by a new school at Bloxham Grove in North Oxfordshire (due to open in 2020) and at Valley Park, Didcot (target date 2023) as part of a free school application process. At a national level, the Department for Education will be rolling out a new assessment approach for pupils with complex disabilities, from 2020. DfE has said “The statutory assessment will replace P scales 1 to 4 and will be based on the ‘7 aspects of engagement’, an assessment approach that focuses on pupils abilities in specific areas like awareness, curiosity and anticipation”. A guidance and training package will be developed and delivered to schools, local authorities, Ofsted and parents prior to programme roll out.
£10 MILLION PROGRAMME DELIVERING ROAD REPAIRS GETS £7M BOOST
Journeys on Oxfordshire’s roads have already been significantly improved in recent months thanks to an extra £10million being spent by OCC this year on repairing and improving road surfaces. Government announced in November that OCC would get £7.4 in additional funding to top-up this activity. A range of different methods of road repair and sealing are used to extend the life of county roads and reduce the likelihood of potholes forming which include resurfacing, patching, Dragon-patching and surface dressing. 

OCC WELCOMES GOVERNMENT’S WASTE STRATEGY
OCC has welcomed the government’s new Waste and Resources Strategy for England, describing it as “ambitious”, with the potential to “transform the way that waste is viewed and managed.” Key points within the strategy include:

· Introduction of a Deposit Return Scheme for drinks containers to improve the amount recycled when out and about (known as ‘on the go’ recycling)

· Improved and extended redistribution of surplus food from businesses, and mandatory food waste collections from businesses and households.

· A national recycling target of 65 percent by 2035 (current national recycling rate is 45 percent)

OCC is committed to protecting the local environment as part of its Thriving Communities initiative.

OCC BEST PERFORMING COUNTY COUNCIL IN ENGLAND FOR ITS RECYCLING RATES

Oxfordshire has been named the best performing county council waste disposal authority in England for its recycling rates during 2017/18. The success reflects OCC’s commitment to work with districts to protect the environment. Figures published on Tuesday 11 December by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) show that Oxfordshire is the highest performing disposal authority, ahead of Buckinghamshire and Cambridgeshire.

Oxfordshire is ‘top of the pops’ in two categories:

· The highest proportion of waste which is reused, recycled and composted (57.2%)

· The lowest amount of general waste (non-recyclable waste) produced per household (430kg). 
All Oxfordshire Councils recycled over 50% in 2017/18, (the national recycling rate is 45%). The county has seven Household Waste and Recycling Centres (HWRCs) that provide recycling facilities for a wide range of items, from batteries to clothes, fridges to plastic garden furniture. They accept over 350 different waste streams, recycling around 60% of the waste accepted. 
For further information about Oxfordshire County Council’s Household Waste Recycling Centres, visit www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/waste
Appendix 3 – Neighbourhood Plan Update
Report to the Parish Council Meeting 

to be held on 14th January, 2019
PLAN PROGRESS:





After much delay, not helped by changes in personnel at the District Council and/or the intervention of the festive season, I can now advise that the launch date for the publicity period of the Plan has been confirmed as 17th inst.   The expectation had been that it would commence in late November meaning that our overall programme has been pushed-back by some 6-weeks, and as future progress is now very much in the hands of VWHDC, there is only a limited amount that the steering group can do to recover the time already lost – a great disappointment given that we submitted the Plan exactly to schedule.   

|We are advised that the start of the publicity period will be formally announced by VWHDC on Thursday of next week [17th inst], and the steering group will be asked to help publicise same via the Ashbury website; Emails; notice boards; etc   The ANP corner of the website will also be updated this weekend to provide access to the examination version of the Plan documents and further detail about the ongoing process will be added once the publicity period has started, but in summary:

During the publicity period an independent examiner will be appointed by VWHDC, with the formal examination being triggered on completion of the publicity period.   On receipt of the examiner’s report, VWHDC determine whether any amendments/corrections are required and if necessary the steering group will be called upon to modify the Plan as appropriate.   When the District Council are satisfied that the Plan documents are aligned with the examiner’s report, the all-important referendum will be arranged and called.

As this suggests, with the exception of supporting the District Council’s activity and/or making any amendments deemed necessary, the process is now very much out of the Parish’s control, but as always the steering group will endeavour to expedite the process as/when opportunities arise, and we will provide residents with regular updates on progress.

PLAN FUNDING:

VWHDC have been equally tardy in responding to our requests for additional funding, a situation that has been exacerbated by the changes in personnel.   Nevertheless, we have sufficient bridging funding to maintain Plan progress, and will use the breathing space this provides to make a further approach to VWHDC. 

Cliff Davies

9th January, 2019

Appendix 4- Village Green Committee Update
Ashbury Parish Council (APC) Village Green Subcommittee – Progress report January 2019

Since our last report in November 2018 we have:

· Had one subcommittee meeting (on 19 November) at which we approved a general concept for the Green
· Had a meeting with Nicole O'Donnell of Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association (OPFA) who offered supportive feedback on our work so far and general advice on grant applications and contractors.
· Checked that the School is happy with our general concept.
· Made contact with the Parish Council at East Garston which has experience of a similar project.
· Investigated the quality and depth of topsoil in six different parts of the Green.
· Had a meeting with one contractor to request a quote for initial landscaping work (making a level area 30m x 40m for use as a playing field and using the soil removed to make a small mound near the children's playground). We hope that this will be available by 14 January.
· Started a process of regular communication with the community. At the beginning of January we shared an outline of our plan and invited questions and comments. We have received two responses received so far, both making useful and constructive points.
The way forward

We need to act quickly if we are to complete the initial work and get a playing field ready for the School Sports Day in the summer. Our outline timetable is:

January: 
Receive, consider and respond to questions and comments from the community



Get a total of three quotes for the initial landscaping work



Agree on arrangements for dog waste control



Submit applications for funding



Discuss and consult on next stage of work (tree planting, path)



Explore options for getting help and raising funds locally to ensure that the project is 

sustainable.  

April/May:
Complete initial landscaping work

July:

Playing field ready for use.



Move on to next stage of work.

We'd welcome feedback from APC on what he have done so far and our plans for the future. It would also be helpful to have APC's guidance on on the subcommittee's role with regard to maintenance of the Green and risk assessments/safety checks. We also propose that APC should join the OPFA – this will give access to advice on a wide range of issues, support in applying for grants and free annual visits.  

The subcommittee meets next on 21 January.

Elizabeth Derrington

4 January 2019

Appendix 5- Ashbury Parish Council Asset Maintenance 
To:   

Ashbury Parish Council  (APC)
Date:

January 2019
From:

APC subgroup A Team re Assets

Subject:          APC Assets: owned by and for maintenance or with responsibility for 




maintenance

Action required: to commence decision making for remedial maintenance actions from priority list below for spend in 2019-2020   
Most urgent need
	Category
	  Asset              
	current maintenance requirement


	BS
	Bus shelter
	repair or replacement of rotten wooden posts to the front of the shelter and areas of decay in remainder of structure

total clean and repaint 

clearing moss from roof tiles



	T
	on Ashbury Hill

(on verge external to Walnut Tree house)

Tree AH4  

Tree AH6 

 
	Removal of branches currently against overhead electricity wires

Cutting down of tree leaning unsteadily and heavily towards property gate 

	T
	Church Lane Lime Trees on right hand side

Tree CL1-6
	Removal of excess, now quite significant, branch growth around bases of all the trunks and spilling over to path

(this action was recommended by the VWH tree person in a review of these trees early 2000’s . There was no requirement to prune any of these trees at this point as all considered safe)  

	B
	All 10 benches 

(this excludes the wooden bench on the WP Village green as this is to be maintained by the Ashbury fete committee)
	To clean and repaint all, taking back to core base – this has not been undertaken for at least 10 years for most of the benches  


Alongside this 2 request from residents while collecting more recent assets data:

1. Millers Lane at 3 Posts Hill. Request to Highways to replace all 3 posts at this site and not just the 2 current rotting ones (the third has rotted away completely) as discussed in the previous Parish Council meeting. 3 Posts Hill, (with the 3) posts is a site of connection for many of those residents who have lived here all their lives or for long periods – it was the favoured meeting place.

2. Planning details in envelopes within ‘archive material’ Request from residents currently living in the ‘planning details’ properties to be offered these rather than disposal. These details which date back many years contain photos and maps of the land and property at that time and will provide some missing historical data for those current owners – for example the envelope for Lower Mill.   

